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BOROUGH COUNCIL OF KING’S LYNN & WEST NORFOLK

ENVIRONMENT AND COMMUNITY PANEL

Minutes from the Meeting of the Environment and Community Panel held on 
Wednesday, 24th February, 2016 at 4.00 pm in the Committee Suite, King's 

Court, Chapel Street, King's Lynn

PRESENT: Councillor C Sampson (Chairman),
Miss L Bambridge, Mrs C Bower, Mrs S Collop, P Colvin (Substitute for P 
Rochford), Mrs S Fraser, G Hipperson, M Hopkins, J Moriarty, T Smith, 

Mrs S Squire and Mrs J Westrop

Portfolio Holders
Councillor R Blunt - Portfolio Holder for Development
Councillor B Long - Portfolio Holder for Environment
Councillor D Pope – Portfolio Holder for ICT, Leisure and Public Space

Officers:
Dale Gagen – Corporate Project Officer
Honor Howell – Assistant Director
Dave Robson – Environmental Health Manager 

EC38:  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

An Apology for absence was received from Councillor Rochford.

EC39:  MINUTES 

RESOLVED: The minutes from the Environment and Community Panel 
meeting held on 27 January 2016 were agreed as a correct record and 
signed by the Chairman.

EC40:  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

There was none.

EC41:  URGENT BUSINESS 

There was none.

EC42:  MEMBERS PRESENT PURSUANT TO STANDING ORDER 34 

There was none.

EC43:  CHAIRMAN'S CORRESPONDENCE 
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There was none.

EC44:  MATTERS REFERRED TO THE PANEL FROM OTHER COUNCIL 
BODIES AND RESPONSES MADE TO PREVIOUS PANEL 
RECOMMENDATIONS/REQUESTS 

The Panel noted the response made by Cabinet to the 
recommendations from the Panel meeting on 27 January 2016 in 
respect of the following items:

- Community Infrastructure Levy
- Electric Vehicle Charging Points

EC45:  AIR QUALITY ANNUAL UPDATE 

The Environmental Health Manager presented the Air Quality Annual 
Update.  He explained that the latest annual report had been 
completed along with the Updating and Screening Assessment 2015.  
Documents were available to view on the Borough Council’s website 
and had been submitted to DEFRA for peer review.  The 
Environmental Health Manager encouraged Members to view the 
report on the website and contact him if they had any queries.

The Environmental Health Manager explained that the Council had a 
statutory duty under the Environment Act 1995 to annually review and 
assess air quality across the Borough.

The Environmental Health Manager explained that the Council had 
declared two Air Quality Management Areas; London Road/Railway 
Road one way system and the Gaywood Clock area.  The 
Environmental Health Manager referred to his report which set out the 
location of Air Quality Monitoring Stations and provided details of which 
pollutants they monitored.  The Council also used Diffusion tubes to 
monitor air quality and readings were taken from the tubes on a 
monthly basis.  An annual mean was then recorded.

The Environmental Health Manager informed the Panel that data 
collected showed a general downward trend in all areas.

The Environmental Health Manager explained that the Environmental 
Quality Team had considered a number of Planning and IPPC Permit 
applications for air quality impact and details of recent applications 
were set out in the Environmental Health Manager’s Report.

The Panel was referred to the Updating and Screening Assessment 
conclusion and proposed actions as detailed in part 3.6 and 3.7 of the 
Environmental Health Manager’s report. 
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The Environmental Health Manager reminded the Panel that as part of 
the King’s Lynn Transport Interchange Project, the taxi rank had been 
relocated inside the ground floor of the Cattle Market car park.  This 
had led to various concerns regarding air quality being raised by the 
taxi trade.  The Environmental Health Manager explained that the 
Environmental Quality Team had relocated Diffusion Tubes to this area 
and carried out additional monitoring.  The results showed that there 
were no breaches of the exposure limits for benzene, carbon 
monoxide, carbon dioxide, sulphur dioxide and NO2.

The Chairman thanked the Environmental Health Manager for his 
report and invited questions and comments from the Panel.

In response to a question from the Vice Chairman, Councillor Miss 
Bambridge, the Environmental Health Manager explained that wood 
burners were installed in accordance with Building Control regulations 
and Smoke Control areas were in place in some areas which 
encouraged the use of approved appliances.  The Environmental 
Health Manager explained that the Team did sometimes receive 
domestic complaints.

Councillor Moriarty referred to the monitoring carried out at the taxi 
rank.  He highlighted that often taxi drivers were waiting at the rank for 
a long period of time and asked if monitoring had been carried out to 
reflect this.  The Environmental Health Manager explained that 
monitoring had included equipment which provided instant results, 
diffusion tubes and monitoring over an eight hour period, which was 
deemed to be the same as a working day.  Monitoring was carried out 
at two locations; the head of the taxi rank and the middle of the taxi 
rank.  Monitoring was carried out in the Summer and in the Winter.  
Results were available to view on the Borough Council’s website.

Councillor Moriarty referred to the Planning Application for the 
extension at Palm Paper and asked if the monitoring for the Willows, 
which was to be removed now that an incinerator would not be built, 
should remain, so that background levels could be recorded prior to the 
extension.  The Environmental Manager explained that the 
Environmental Quality Team had assessed the application and an 
informal agreement had been reached with Palm Paper in that they 
would pay for diffusion tubes in the surrounding area for a year.  

Councillor Moriarty referred to car emissions and the Environmental 
Health Manager explained that petrol released more Carbon Dioxide 
than Diesel.  Diesel emitted more particulates, but modern cars had 
particulate traps and had to meet European compliance standards.

In response to a further question from Councillor Moriarty regarding 
straw burners and mineral operations, the Environmental Health 
Manager explained that monitoring was carried out near residential 
areas and diffusion tubes were often placed on the façade of houses.  
He explained that contamination did drop off within a couple of metres.  
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The Environmental Health Manager explained that biomass boilers 
were now becoming more popular and monitoring was undertaken 
where required.  Monitoring was also undertaken as a result of 
complaints.

Councillor Mrs Bower explained that she was concerned about the 
Northern Area as there would soon be more aggregate extraction and 
in the future there could be additional housing in the area, which would 
add to the traffic build up during the peak season.  She hoped that this 
would not have an impact on the area, some of which was a 
designated SSSI.  She asked if baseline figures were available so that 
the effects of additional activity could be monitored.  The 
Environmental Health Manager explained that the Environmental 
Quality Team would have input in the Planning Application process and 
could ask the developer to produce an Air Quality Impact Assessment.  
The Panel was informed that the Environmental Quality Team also 
worked closely with Norfolk County Council regarding quarries and 
mineral extraction sites.

Councillor Smith referred to areas in the town centre and asked if 
monitoring was carried out near the Deer’s Leap crossroads as 
additional housing development had taken place in this area, meaning 
that traffic flow had increased.  The Environmental Health Manager 
explained that monitoring had been undertaken in the past, but the 
Diffusion Tubes had now been removed.  The Portfolio Holder for 
Housing, Councillor Long explained that the distance from the receptor 
to the road in question had an impact on the air quality, for instance the 
properties fronting Railway Road were very close to the road side, 
whereas in the area Councillor Smith had referred to, properties were 
set back from the road side. 

RESOLVED: The update was noted.

EC46:  CABINET REPORT - CREMATORIUM PROJECT UPDATE 

The Corporate Project Officer presented the Cabinet report which 
updated Members on progress on the Crematorium Project.  He 
explained that the project had been split into three phases.  Phase 1 
was the enabling works, including new car park and footpaths.  Phase 
2 was the new cremator hall and associated works and Phase 3 was 
the new cremators and ancillary equipment installation and 
decommissioning works.

The Corporate Project Officer informed the Panel that the new 
cremation equipment became operational on 2 April 2015.  The old 
cremators were then removed to allow the office refurbishment to go 
ahead which had been completed on 22 June 2015.

The Panel was informed that before any works could be carried out it 
was necessary to obtain a bat licence to exclude bats from the relevant 
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parts of the building.  He explained that as bats were a protected 
species, the Council could have been fined up to £5,000 per bat if one 
was killed as a result of the works, if a licence had not been obtained.  
During the works it was realised that there was an issue with bats away 
from the work area in that there was a roost of bats far up into the 
building and the hole that the bats were using to access the roof could 
not be blocked without the relevant licence.  A Bat Specialist had to be 
called in and additional works had been proposed to ensure that the 
reoccurring bat problem was removed.   The additional works would 
require a further bat licence and additional bat boxes would need to be 
in place before the works started.

The Corporate Project Officer explained that additional works would 
also include re-roofing the original building.  He explained that due to 
asbestos in the original roof tiles these would be removed and replaced 
with tiles to match the new extension and the roof would be made ‘bat 
tight’.

The Panel was referred to the project finances as set out in part 4.5 of 
the Corporate Project Officer’s report.  He informed those present that 
additional works to improve the air cooling system in the building had 
been incorporated into the budget.

The Corporate Project Officer commented he now felt the Crematorium 
was of high class and provided adequate staff facilities, including 
showers on site.

The Chairman thanked the Corporate Project Officer for his report, 
there were no questions from the Panel.

RESOLVED: That the Environment and Community Panel support the 
recommendations to Cabinet as set out below.

1. To approve the outturn figure as shown in section 5.1 of this report.
2. To approve the works outlined in section 4 of this report in relation to 
both the bat mitigation and the cost of replacing the roof.

EC47:  TRAINING 

The Chairman invited the Panel to put forward any suggestions of 
training or updates which could be provided in the future.

Councillor Mrs Squire asked if the Panel could conduct a visit to the 
waste sites and the depot.

RESOLVED: The above to be investigated and added to the Panel’s 
Work Programme as appropriate.

EC48:  WORK PROGRAMME AND FORWARD DECISIONS LIST 
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The Chairman informed those present that if they had any suggestions 
for items to be added to the Work Programme they could email him at 
any time.

Councillor Moriarty referred to the Cabinet Forward Decision list and 
asked for the Statement of Community Involvement to be presented to 
the Panel, prior to its consideration at Cabinet.  The Chairman agreed 
that this should be added to the Work Programme.

RESOLVED: The Work Programme and Forward Decisions list was 
noted.

EC49:  DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING 

The next meeting of the Environment and Community Panel was 
scheduled to take place on Wednesday 23 March 2016 at 6.00pm in 
the Research Room, Town Hall, Saturday Market Place, King’s Lynn.

The meeting closed at 5.00 pm


